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Hermiston Irrigation District

Board of Directors

January 11, 2024
Organizational Board Meeting Minutes

CALL TO ORDER: Chairman Findley called the 2024 Organizational Board Meeting of the Hermiston Irrigation District Board of Directors to order at 4:00 p.m.
ROLL CALL: Business Manager Nash recorded all in attendance. Present at the meeting were Directors Bryan Allstott, Jeremy Bolen, Ian Findley, Steve Wallace, and Bryon Zumwalt; District Manager Annette Kirkpatrick; Field Manager Wyatt Cleaver; Business Manager Sonia Nash; and Water Rights Specialist/Customer Service Rep Karra Van Fossen.

PUBLIC COMMENT:
NEW AGENDA ITEMS TO CONSIDER: Nothing to be added to New Business.

APPOINTMENT OF DIVISION 2 DIRECTOR:  Director Zumwalt moved to appoint Stephen Wallace to the position of Director of Division 2 for the upcoming year. Director Allstott seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. District Manager Kirkpatrick read aloud the Oath of Office for the position of Director of Division 2 of the Hermiston Irrigation District for the term of January 1, 2024 through December 31, 2024. Stephen Wallace agreed to the Oath as read, signed it and it was subscribed by Secretary Kirkpatrick.
APPOINTMENT OF DIVISION 5 DIRECTOR:  Director Zumwalt moved to appoint Jeremy Bolen to the position of Director of Division 5 for the upcoming year. Director Allstott seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. District Manager Kirkpatrick read aloud the Oath of Office for the position of Director of Division 5 of the Hermiston Irrigation District for the term of January 1, 2024 through December 31, 2024. Jeremy Bolen agreed to the Oath as read, signed it and it was subscribed by Secretary Kirkpatrick.
OATH OF OFFICE-DIVISION 1:  Bryan Allstott submitted the sole nominating petition for Division 1. District Manager Kirkpatrick read aloud the Oath of Office for the position of Director of Division 1 of the Hermiston Irrigation District for the term of January 1, 2024 through December 31, 2026.  Bryan Allstott agreed to the Oath as read, signed it and it was subscribed by Secretary Kirkpatrick.

ELECTION OF OFFICERS:  Director Bolen moved to nominate Director Findley as Chairman. Director Wallace seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Director Zumwalt moved to nominate Director Bolen as Vice-Chairman. Director Allstott seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Director Bolen moved to nominate District Manager Kirkpatrick as Secretary. Director Zumwalt seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

RESOLUTIONS:  The Directors received a copy of each resolution in their Board packets and reviewed the documents prior to this meeting.
2024 Resolution of Assessments:  There was no change in the Operations and Maintenance Assessment. The first acre charge for 2024 will be $313.60.  The second through fifth acre charge will remain at $82.60 per acre. The sixth through tenth acre charge will remain at $74.60 per acre.  Each additional acre beyond 10 acres will remain at $52.60 per acre.
The Minnehaha, Barton and Z-Line Pipeline reserve account charges remain at $20.00 per acre. The Construction Assessment remains at $0.40 per acre, the Drop Structure Repayment remains at $7.00 per acre and the Cold Springs Repayment Contract Assessment remains at $4.00 per acre in accordance with the contract with the Bureau of Reclamation.
2024 Resolution of Banking:  The Resolution of Banking states that the District shall maintain a two-signature checking account, the MasterCard account will have a credit limit of $19,000.00 (One card with a limit of $7,000.00 & three cards with a limit of $4,000.00 each), both with Banner Bank. 
2024 Resolution of Fees:  The Fee Schedule for the Resolution of Fees included increases in the following areas. The 2024 IRS mileage rate increased from $.655 to $.670 and Lien Search Fee increased from $40.00 to $50.00 per lien search.
2024 Resolution of Board Meetings:  The Resolution of Board Meetings states that the Board shall meet on the Second Thursday of each month at 4:00 p.m. at the Hermiston Irrigation District office.  The 2025 Organizational Meeting is scheduled to be held January 9, 2025.

Director Bolen moved to accept the Resolutions as presented. Director Zumwalt seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

MINUTES:  The Board reviewed the minutes of the December 14, 2023 Regular Board Meeting.  Director Zumwalt moved to approve the minutes as presented.  Director Allstott seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS & VOUCHERS: The Board reviewed and approved the 2023 Year End Profit & Loss Report and Check Voucher Report. The Board reviewed and approved the accounts payable receipts and Bank Statements.  Business Manager Nash gave a report of the District’s financial standing. 

Business Manager Nash advised the Board that collection calls would be made later this month, and that there remains approximately $23,930.99 in outstanding account receivables, with all of that remaining from previous years.

Business Manager Nash requested a motion from the Board to make Transfers in February or March in the amounts of $15,960.92 from the Savings Account to the Reserve Account for the Gate Tower Bridge, $2,128.12 for the Barton Pipeline R&M, and $540.00 for the Z-Line Pipeline R&M. Also, $514.49 from the Reserve Account to the Savings Account for the Minnehaha Pipeline R&M, and $1,846.11 for the End of Year interest earned. Director Bolen moved to approve the Transfers as presented.  Director Zumwalt seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
FIELD MANAGER’S REPORT:  Field Manager Cleaver reported to the Board that The Feed Canal ran from December 11th – 27th and has been off since. As of today, HID has +/- 26,000 af of water between diversions and exchange credits. That is over half of the water needed for 2024 irrigation season. There was still a concern about the leak in the Echo area where the canal failure happened last January. The field crew worked on the embankment and canal prism to stop the leaking. There was still some water coming through the embankment when the canal was running above 110 cfs. HID crews then lined that stretch of canal, working downstream from where they poured concrete panels the year before. Most of the field crew was off for the week between Christmas and New Years. Crews have also been working on clearing the easements along the A-Line Canal and clearing the drain culvert at Moe Ln.

MANAGER’S REPORT: District Manager Kirkpatrick went through the calendar of events with the Board as listed on the report. 
NON-ACTION ITEMS

THEATER LN LAND SALE: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that the development of the Upland Meadows Subdivision has been presented to the Hermiston Planning Commission and the public hearing is still open.
FEMA-MAXWELL PUMP STATION AND PIPELINE PROJECT: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that IRZ and District Manager Kirkpatrick continue to handle submittals, change orders, and project management. C&E Trenching is moving forward with the construction of the pump station, bypass pipeline connections, head walls, and headgates. There has been one change order that required the cost to increase by $6,156. It was a change to the location of a 6” drain assembly. The second change order was to extend the completion date to March 31, 2024. District Manager Kirkpatrick also reported that just before the meeting she had signed the final scope with FEMA in the amount of $4,273,500.00 and expects approval in 30 days.

WATERSHED PLAN-EA NRCS/FCA WORK: District Manager reported to the Board that FCA continues to work on the Watershed Plan-EA. They are focused on conserved water options and the financial analysis at this time. Parametrix was selected to perform the cultural resources work.
OWRC: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that Field Manager Cleaver was voted in as a Board Member. District Manager Kirkpatrick was voted in as Vice-President of OWRC and Chairman for the State Affairs Committee. 2024 is a short session for the Oregon Legislation. The session will be 35 days long. It will begin on February 5th and conclude on March 10th. OWRC is paying for the registration fees for her to attend the Family Farm Alliance Annual Conference in Reno, NV in February. 

PERSONNEL: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that there is one senior maintenance crew member that will be out for the next 4-8 weeks for personal medical reasons. As a result, HID will be one man short for the remainder of the maintenance season. Field Manager Cleaver was approved for an increase in his accrued vacation time. His vacation will accrue at the rate of 14 hours per month beginning January 1, 2024. This change was made to match district policy of accrued time for employees that have been with the district for 10+ years. 

2024 BUDGET (Including Personnel Wage Proposal):  District Manager Kirkpatrick went over the proposed 2024 Budget and Summary. After some discussion, Director Bolen moved to approve the 2024 Budget as presented.  Director Wallace seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS
Nothing to bring to the Board. 

NEW BUSINESS
DISTRICT MANAGER’S EVALUATION: District Manager Kirkpatrick requested to move her evaluation to the end of the meeting during Executive Session.
Director Bolen made a motion to move into Executive Session. Director Zumwalt seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
Chairman Findley moved the meeting into Executive Session per ORS 192.660(2)(i) for the purpose of conducting the Manager’s performance evaluation at 4:31 p.m.

Field Manager and Water Rights Specialist/Customer Service Rep Karra Van Fossen left at 4:31 p.m.

Director Wallace left at 5:09 p.m.

Chairman Findley resumed the Board meeting at 5:19 p.m.
ADJOURNMENT: There being no further business, Director Zumwalt moved to adjourn the meeting at 5:20 p.m.  Director Bolen seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
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